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The MBTA is considering income-based fare discounts, which are now possible thanks to advances in smart-card technology. It’s an exercise that should force the T to focus on system priorities — and remind T management that customer service must be job one.

Transit systems walk a line between providing a public service and not breaking the bank. Nowhere is the balance harder to achieve than in Boston, where a high cost of living must be weighed against the MBTA’s precarious finances. The T owes about $9 billion in debt and interest, faces a maintenance backlog of more than $7 billion and, as few of us can forget, it famously collapsed under the weight of this year’s brutal winter weather.

The MBTA’s Fiscal and Management Control Board is contemplating fare increases that would take effect next summer. Board members are considering balancing the hikes with discounts for low-income riders. A similar program was implemented in Seattle earlier this year.

Transportation infrastructure has no more basic purpose than to facilitate economic growth. That includes providing low-income residents with a way to get to-and-from their jobs and a shot at climbing the economic ladder.

But given its finances, the MBTA can’t provide discounts without capturing the lost revenue elsewhere. The commonwealth has increased spending on the T by hundreds of millions of dollars in recent years; it’s not realistic to ask state taxpayers for more.

That leaves finding places where the MBTA can save money. Here are three of the options that immediately come to mind.

• The Ride provides service to disabled riders who are unable to access MBTA trains and buses. The Executive Office of Health and Human Services provides a similar service at nearly one-third of the cost of The Ride. By canceling three one-size-fits all contracts and adopting the HHS model, under which a broker chooses among more than 350 vendors to find the one that can provide the appropriate transportation for the best price, the T could save $50 million to $75 million per year without compromising service quality.

• The MBTA should also take advantage of its three-year exemption from the commonwealth’s anti-privatization law and contract out bus maintenance. Today, the T pays nearly twice as much to maintain its buses as the average of five similar U.S. transit systems. Just bringing that down to the average of the five would save about $50 million annually.

• Ceasing to provide a $13.38 subsidy to each rider on weekend nights between 12:30 and 2 a.m. is another way to shield low-income riders from the effects of a fare hike. Eliminating late-night service would save $14 million a year.

The feasibility of low-income discounts ultimately comes down to whether wealthier riders with other transportation options are willing to make up for part of the lost revenue by continuing to ride the MBTA. Convincing them to stay will require a laser-like focus on customer service.

But other riders need not bear the entire burden of making up the revenue lost to low-income discounts. When it comes to savings opportunities, the MBTA is a target-rich environment.
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